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Dear Mr. Dellagloria: 

On behalf of the board of the Bayfront Community Redevelopment Agency of Palm 
Bay, Florida,' you have asked fo~ this office's assistance in determining 
whether a community redevelopment agency may lease or sell development agency 
property to a private developer. I understand your concerns to involve the 
relationship of Article VII, section 10 of the Florida Constitution to the 
involvement of private interests in redevelopment plans undertaken pursuant to 
Part III, Chapter 163, Florida Statutes. 

The following informal comments are provided in an effort to assist you in 
advising your client, the Bayfront Community Redevelopment Agency of Palm Bay. 
No comment is expressed herein on the authority of a municipality to sell or 
lease municipal property. Further, Brevard County is a home rule charter 
county. Section 163.410, Florida Statutes, provides for the exercise of 
redevelopment powers in counties with home rule charters. Nothing contained 
herein should be read as a comment on the redevelopment authority of Brevard 
County or its delegation to any other governmental entity. [1] 
The Florida Constitution, in Artiole VII, seotion 10, prohibits the state or a 
oounty, municipality, special distriot, or any agency thereof from lending or 
using its taxing power or credit to aid any private corporation, assooiation, 
partnership, or person. The purpose of this provision is "to'proteot public 
funds and resouroes from being exploited in assisting or promoting private 
ventures when the public would be at most only incidentally benefited. "[2] 
Thus, the applioability of the prohibitions oontained in the Constitution are 
dependent in part on whether a valid publio purpose is involved. The 
determination of what oonstitutes a valid public purpose for the expenditure 
of public funds is, at least initially, a determination for the legislative 
body of the governmental entity. [3] A legislative deolaration of publio 
purpose is presumed to be valid and should be deemed correot unless so olearly 
erroneous as to be beyond the power of the legislative body. [4] With respect 
to community redevelopment pursuant to Part III, Chapter 163, Florida 
Statutes, the Legislature has determined such aotivity to be a proper subjeot 
for the expenditure of publio funds. [5] If the purpose to be achieved 
oonstitutes a valid public purpose, then the means to be applied to obtain 
suoh a purpose are largely within the discretion of the Legislature. [6] 

Part III, Chapter 163, Florida Statutes, the "Community Redevelopment Act of 
1969," represents the state's response to the threat to the publio health, 
safety, morals, and welfare from the development or spread of slums and urban 
blight. [7] The aot encourages community redevelopment and provides for the 



redevelopment of slums and blighted areas. [8) Part III of Chapter 163, 
Florida Statutes, provides for the oreation of oommunity redevelopment 
agenoies;[9) the powers to be exeroised by looal governmental agenoies under 
the aot;[10) the issuanoe of revenue bonds by governmental entities to finanoe 
oommunity redevelopment; [11) and oertain aotivities and areas of oooperation 
by publio bodies for aiding in the planning, undertaking, or oarrying out of 
oommunity redevelopment and related aotivities.[12) 

Seotion 163.370(2), Florida Statutes, gives oounties and munioipalities powers 
the Legislature has determined may be neoessary to oarry out and effeotuate 
the provisions of the aot, inoluding: 

"(0) To undertake and oarry out oommunity redevelopment and related 
aotivities within the oommunity redevelopment area, whioh may inolude: 

1. Aoquisition of property within a slum area or a blighted area by purohase, 
lease, option, gift, grant, bequest, devise, or other voluntary method of 
aoquisition. 

* * * 
4. Disposition of any property aoquired in the oommunity redevelopment area 
at its fair value as provided in s. 163.380 for uses in aooordanoe with the 
oommunity redevelopment plan." 

Seotion 163.380(1), Florida Statutes, grants authority to any oounty, 
munioipality, or oommunity redevelopment agency to "sell, lease, dispose of, 
or otherwise transfer real property or any interest therein aoquired by it for 
oommunity redevelopment in a oommunity redevelopment area to any private 
person .... " (e.s.) The statute further states, however, that "suoh sale, 
lease, other transfer, or retention, and any agreement relating thereto, may 
be made only after the approval of the oommunity redevelopment plan by the 
governing body." The purohasers or lessees must devote·suoh real property 
only to the uses speoified in the oommunity redevelopment plan and may be 
obligated to oomply with suoh other requirements as the oounty, munioipality, 
or oommunity redevelopment agency determines to be in the publio interest. 
Seotion 163.380(2), Florida Statutes, requires that "[s]uoh real property or 
interest shall be sold, leased, otherwise transferred, or retained at a value 
determined to be in the publio interest for uses in aooordanoe with the 
oommunity redevelopment plan and in aooordanoe with such reasonable disposal 
prooedures as any oounty, munioipality, or oommunity redevelopment agency may 
presoribe." 

Seotion 163.380(3) (a), Florida Statutes, provides: 

"Prior to disposition of any real property or interest therein in a oommunity 
redevelopment area, any oounty, munioipa1ity, or oommunity redevelopment 
agency shall give publio notioe of suoh disposition by publioation in a 
newspaper having a general oiroulation in the oommunity, at least 30 days 
prior to the exeoution of any oontraot to sell, lease, or otherwise transfer 
real property and, prior to the delivery of any instrument of oonveyanoe with 
respeot thereto under the provisions of this seotion, invite proposals from, 
and make all pertinent information available to, private redevelopers or any 
persons interested in undertaking to redevelop or rehabilitate a oommunity 
redevelopment area or any part thereof. Suoh notioe shall identify the area 
or portion thereof and shall state that proposals must be made by those 
interested within 30 days after the date of publioation of the notioe and that 
suoh further information as is available may be obtained at such offioe as is 



designated in the notice. The county, municipality, or community 
redevelopment agency shall consider all such redevelopment or rehabilitation 
proposals and the financial and legal ability of the persons making such 
proposals to carry them out; and the county, municipality, or community 
redevelopment agency may negotiate with any persons for proposals for the 
purchase, lease, or other transfer of any real property acquired by it in the 
community redevelopment area. The county, municipality, or community 
redevelopment agency may accept such proposal as it deems to be in the public 
interest and in furtherance of the purposes of this part.... " (e.s.) 

Generally, the legislative intent of a statute is to be determined from the 
plain language of the statute and a statute will be construed and applied in 
the form enacted. [13] Where the legislative intent is manifested by the 
language employed in a statute when considered in its ordinary and grammatical 
sense, resort to rules of statutory construction is unnecessary. [14] Words in 
a statute should be given the meaning accorded them in common usage unless, 
however, a different connotation is expressed in or necessarily implied from 
the context of the statute in which they appear. [15] 

It appears clear from the legislative language employed in Part III, Chapter 
163, Florida Statutes, that involvement in redevelopment plans by private 
concerns is contemplated and authorized. The sale of real property or 
interests therein to private redevelopers is specifically authorized in the 
provisions of Part III, Chapter 163, Florida Statutes, as reflected above. 
Further, in eminent domain cases, the Legislature has determined that projects 
to clear blighted areas and provide for the ultimate disposition of 
substantial portions of the acquired properties for use by private concerns in 
profit-making activities serve a public purpose. [16] Thus, the Legislature 
has recognized that the involvement of private interests in these activities 
may accomplish a public purpose and further the purposes of Part III, Chapter 
163, Florida Statutes. 

I trust that these informal comments will assist you in advising your client. 

Sincerely, 

Gerry Hammond 
Senior Assistant Attorney General 
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